Minutes of Meeting of Beoley Parish Council

held on Tuesday 10th January 2017

At 7.30 pm in Beoley Village Hall

Attendees:


Cllr Bland (Chairman)

Cllr Luck (Vice Chair)

Cllr Barry

Cllr Hall

Cllr Joynes

Cllr Merrell

Cllr Morgan

Cllr Brown 

Parish Clerk - Mrs S Whittaker
Also in attendance were Footpath Warden (Pam and Steve Miller) and 3 members of the public.

The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7.30pm.
1. Apologies None received
2. No personal or prejudicial interests 
3. Minutes of previous meeting
Missing from the previous minutes:

Item 13 planning - 7 Moss Lane planning application, Cllr Barry had proposed that Cllr Joynes should send a letter of objection to planning 
Amended in pen on the signed copy. 
Approval of Minutes

Cllr Hall proposed and Cllr Joynes seconded, all in agreement the minutes were duly signed by the Chairman.
4. Matters Arising

The advertising Board on A435 is still in place, the Chairman raised the issue with Richard Clewers who reported it was to be removed. Subsequent conversations have revealed it is not the responsibility of highways but further investigation is needed. 

Cllr Luck suggested writing to Warwickshire County Council as it may fall in their area. 

Cllr Barry discussed the cancelled bus service that previously ran through the village. The Chairman reported he had spoken to Hazel Murphy and offered payment for any transport needs. The bus now reroutes to Churchhill as there were too few users to warrant the service. A ring and ride facility is available if needed. Rural rides however are considerably cheaper than a taxi. Action: Clerk to make contact with rural rides and find out possibilities which could then be circulated to residents of the village. 
Cll Morgan queried the £500 cheque for a greenhouse at Beoley First School. It was discussed that the changeover of Clerk had resulted in this being outstanding. Cllr Joynes asked if the greenhouse had already been purchased, which the council were unsure of. Cllr Luck suggested a letter is sent outlining a proposal for the cheque that is specifically for the purchase of a greenhouse. Action: Chairman to send a letter outlining proposal for funding
It was queried where the booking form for the parish field is held. The Chairman confirmed he had a copy alongside Cllr Merrell. A copy will be forwarded to the clerk to raise another form. 

5. County Councillor Report 
None Given. Cllr Joynes queried whether there should be more regular attendance of the County Councillor as it known that County Councillors do attend other Parish meetings. The Chairman advised that regular invitations are issued to the County Councillor and she is regulaly provided with copies of the minutes - there appears little more that can be done to encourage her to attend)
6. District Councillor Report 

None Given 
7.Pathwarden Reports
Mr Miller discussed the footpath on Brook Lane, the current tenant had placed a padlock on the gate. The tenant had been written to, to inform them they cannot block the footpath. The tenant has now placed a stile alongside the footpath. Pathwardens were happy with this outcome. Tony Parsons at Beoley Hall had emailed the County Council regarding the Bridge (on the footpath opposite Beoley hall off Icknield Street). It was confirmed that Worcestershire County Council will replace the bridge. Mr Miller presented a receipt for the repair of the broken stile post on Beoley Lane. 
Cllr Luck asked Mr Miller to contact Redditch Ramblers, email correspondence with Redditch Ramblers was passed round alongside photos at Icknield Street and Sturridge Lane. Mr Miller reported that there were rotten stiles at both Icknield Street and Dagnell Field Lane. Mr Miller estimated that the cost of repair would be around £50 per stile. Cllr Brown proposed funding the repair, Cllr Hall seconded, all in agreement. Cllr Brown offered assistance with the repair. Action: Mr Miller to present invoice at next meeting. 
8. Lengthmans Report

Cllr Brown reported that sign cleaning and the trimming of brambles had taken place. There were three incidents of fly tipping which were resolved immediately. Cllr Barry had reported fly tipping of tyres at Moss Lane. 
The Chairman commented that the tractor going up the hill had left the newly refurbished verge in a damaged state. It was asked if it can be tidied up by taking the top off the burrow. Action: Lengthsman
Cllr Luck queried if the spring flowers had been planted, The Chairman confirmed they had, and should show in the Spring. It was suggested that next year pupils from Beoley First School could plant daffodils as it was too late this year.
Cllr Brown advised that the bus shelter at Hillcrest had Perspex windows missing. Cllr Brown is happy to repair these and will inform the parish council of the cost. Action: Lengthsman
9. Chairmans Report

The Chairman declared that he had received a letter from Cllr Luck expressing her wish to retire from her post as Parish Councillor and Vice Chairman. The Chairman thanked Cllr Luck for over fifty years of service and wished her the very best in retirement. Cllr Luck agreed she would be happy to help with any questions or queries and act as a Non-executive Consultant.
Cllr Luck suggested that there were uncertain times ahead regarding  planning and boundary changes, alongside changes to greenbelt preservation which are due to come from Whitehall. Cllr Luck emphasised the importance of discussing such changes regularly at meetings. The Chairman suggested sub committees regarding planning & boundary change could be formed. The Chairman suggested the issue was of such potential importance that he felt a Councillor should take ownership of the issue as a Lead and keep the Council informed; Cllr Barry was asked if he would be prepared to take on this role, to keep abreast with local issues and report back to the Parish Council. Cllr Barry agreed to consider this option and would make a decision in time for the next meeting.

The Chairman also proposed that the Parish Council needed to be more aware of issues involving the Eastern Gateway. It would be useful if Councillors could be advised of meetings with regards to boundary changes or planning changes. The Chairman asked Cllr Morgan if he would take a lead on items regarding the Eastern Gateway particularly light pollution etc. Cllr Morgan accepted. 
Cllr Luck mentioned that Ravens Bank Business Park was part of Beoley parish and even though a battle had been fought to stop it, it is now growing and expanding. The lighting during the evening is extremely bright Action: The Chairman to arrange a meeting with Cllr Morgan and Dale Birch (BDC Planning) to discuss. 
The Chairman advised that the council were now short of a Councillor and Vice Chairman. Cllr Luck advised that it can go to vote for a co-opted Councillor to become a full councillor. The Chairman asked if Cllr Brown was happy to become a full councillor. Cllr Brown accepted. The Chairman proposed a vote seconded by Cllr Merrell. All in favour. The Chairman thanked Cllr Brown for his hard work. 
The Chairman proposed that Cllr Merrell would be an ideal candidate for Vice Chair but Cllr Merrell declined. Cllr Morgan proposed Cllr Joynes, seconded by Cllr Barry. The Chairman proposed Councillor Hall seconded by Cllr Brown. 

A paper vote was held which was a draw, at this point Cllr Joynes stepped down and Cllr Hall accepted the role of Vice Chair. All in agreement. The Chairman informed the council that the post would be until May when the AGM would take place and thus a new Chair and Vice-Chair elected.
The Chairman explained that his email address had been compromised during December meaning that many emails hadn’t reached him. This issue is now resolved.

10. Correspondence and Consultations
The precept form for 2017 was presented by the clerk. The Chairman suggested looking at the budget precept next month. In the interim it was agreed to ask for the same budget this year as last year. All councillors were in favour. 

The Chairman asked that councillors come with suggestions for spending at the next meeting. It was highlighted that some money is already ringfenced for projects, including the new plant containers (Tubs) for the village and church pathways. 
11. New Matters 
The chairman advised that the 30 mile an hour sign has been replaced, cleaned and was now working, at no cost to the council.  If the sign on the other side of the road fails we may need to be prepared to take ownership. 

Cllr Hall reported that she had looked at several options to replace Mrs Cornell’s tree although it is proving difficult this time of year. Action: Cllr Hall will continue to try and source a replacement tree 
The chairman has written to Jean Griffiths to thank her for confirming that the work on Churchill footpaths will be completed during the current Financial Year.
The Chairman has also made contact with Richard Clewer who has confirmed that the 30mph speed restriction on Holt Hill will be removed. Cllr Luck advised it is a long process to have restriction removed
The issue of speeding through the village was discussed. The Chairman reported that he had approached Richard Clewer about the issue but speed bumps can only be put in place where they can be illuminated. Parishioners don’t want street lighting. Mr Clewer had suggested more police enforcement and the possibility of data lines to be put in again. Chicanes will not be allowed. The Chairman suggested a speed bump by the current zebra crossing as this could be lit. Cllr Joynes asked for further clarification on the illumination of speed bumps as only 1 streetlight may be needed. Ullenhall was used as a successful example. 
The council had received a quote for the repair and resurface of the footpaths at St Leonards. St Leonards Church has asked for an additional area to be funded which was shown to all the councillors. Cllr Luck objected to funding the additional areas as the new graveyard burials can only be accessed by crossing across other graves, it was agreed that it is the churches responsibility to rectify this. Action: A quote of approximately £1600 for the original recommendation from Carpenter Landscapes will be paid by Beoley Parish Council. 
The Chairman presented a cheque for £846 from the transparency fund for the parish website. Action: The Chairman will write to Kelly Dawe to offer thanks for her hard work to obtain the funding. Current clerk will research website options and report to the Council.
The Chairman proposed that the new clerk should have some one to one training that is available. Councillors all agreed. 
Cllr Merrell queried if Mr Rudge (Mowing Contractor) may be retiring. At present nothing has been confirmed, there are a couple of fall back options.
Cllr Merrell also reported an increase in moles on the parish field. Action: Cllr Merrrell and Cllr Brown will lay traps with a bollard placed over the area. Cllr Merrell will personally speak to the nursery as the children do use this field.
Cllr Merrell also noted the war memorial has received a bump again on the kerbstone which required repair. Cllr Luck suggested a double kerbstone could be placed around the memorial to prevent further bumps. Action: Cllr Merrell to repair the war memorial at the cost of the Parish Council. The chairman will enquire about the possibility of a double kerbstone.
Cllr Hall discussed the replacement of the tubs in the village, photographs were shown of the current state of the tubs. Cllr Hall proposed that the container at the bottom of the hill be replaced like for like. The container at the top of the hill appears to be in good condition and won’t be replaced. Cllr Hall suggested that the tub at the bottom of Carpenters Hill is put on the other side of the road. In the present position it is blocked by signs and cannot be seen from both directions. All councillors agreed to all of Cllr Halls proposals. Action: Cllr Hall to get Carpenter Landscapes to prepare a quote for the replacement tubs.
12. Finance 
Opening bank balance £ 10,588.09

Less payments of:

£12.99 P. Miller Pathwarden
£150.00 Grant Thornton

£20.00 P. Rudge Landscaping

£245.14 A. Brown Lengthsman

£197.97 Clerks salary & expenses
Closing balance for January £9,961.99

Above payments were proposed by Cllr Bland and seconded by Cllr Luck.

13. Planning

Cllr Brown reported that 6 out of 8 were resolved
1. 21 Moss Lane Close first floor extension – Approved
2. Land at watery lane conversion – Refused
3. Billesley Farm, Billesley Lane new Silo – Approved
4. Land at rear of 7 Moss Lane Close conversion – Refused
5. Hillcroft Chapel Lane roof space conversion – Approved
6. Land storage to Alvecurch Cableworks – No objection 
7. 1 Brockhill Lane rear extension (permitted development rights?) – Pending 

8. Dominion Racing new trainer accommodation – Pending 

14. Items of Parochial Interest 
The film Gone Girl will be shown at the village hall on Tuesday 17th January
A jazz band ‘The Sopranos’ will also be playing at the village hall on Weds 25th January. 
Cllr Luck reported that a parishioner had recently found 2 Irish pennies issued by Cromwell and a silver Edward II groat, both were found on Carpenters Hill. 

15. Dates of next meeting - Tuesday 14th February 2017 
Meeting closed at 9.35pm

Signed___________________________ (Chairman)

Dated ___________________________
